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Boyer Noticed Meeting Minutes – CIP Policies
May 1, 2015
10:15 a.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer and Greg Anderson
Also: Kirk Sherman, Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened: 10:20 a.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  

The group discussed the most efficient way to group the 26 proposed issues into groups of related issues for consideration and discussed how to prioritize groups of topics based on their importance to the upcoming City budget preparation process. Stormwater utility issues were identified as a top priority and the Chair asked the Public Works Department for a written update of the process the department has undertaken and the progress made in purchasing the vehicles and heavy equipment the City Council approved in the FY14-15 budget. 

Ms. Boyer suggested that revisions to the annual CIP ordinance and project book are needed to more accurately capture project detail and Council’s intent. Peggy Sidman suggested that the CIP book could be incorporated by reference into the ordinance, although Angela Moyer noted that the draft CIP program book presented with the budget would need to be revised to incorporate all Finance Committee actions throughout the budget process after Council finally approves the bill for attachment to the CIP ordinance.
Ms. Boyer and Council Auditor Kirk Sherman expressed dismay that Finance Department management were not present at the meeting to discuss these important policy issues and the failure of the department to include all of the information in the CIP that is required to be presented annually, such as all of the revenue sources that are associated with each project, future operating costs for each capital project, etc. The Council understands that the Finance Department has lost a number of personnel in the past several years that used to do the processing this documentation requires. Ms. Boyer suggested the need for a defined date each year to set as a baseline for project status to be reported in the next year’s CIP proposal which the Council can rely upon as a definitive point-in-time status report.
On item #18 Ms. Boyer asked A.J. Souto of the Public Works Department to provide the CIP Committee with minimum amounts needed every year for routine maintenance purposes (roadway resurfacing, drainage system maintenance, sidewalk repairs, etc.), including routine maintenance needs of the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department and other departments with recurring annual maintenance needs. 

Chairwoman Boyer urged better communication among departments that have joint or overlapping responsibility for a project (i.e. the Public Works Department making road improvements using fair share and mobility fee revenues collected by the Planning and Development Department). 
Ms. Boyer requested research on the debt affordability models of other jurisdictions, particularly those in Florida, to see how their measures may differ from Jacksonville’s model. The City Council annually waives several of its policies and the council has been told that the bond rating agencies look at different measures and criteria than are contained in our model, so perhaps the model needs to be amended to reflect different priorities. The definition of what constitutes “reserves” needs to be reconsidered.
Banking Fund and short-term and variable debt polices are an issue, including compliance with policies that require conversion of short-term to long term borrowing and City Council knowledge about and oversight of debt management practices.
Next week’s Special CIP Committee meeting: stormwater utility issues (#3 and 4, 18, 23), form of the CIP book and ordinance (#17), minimum recurring expenses for maintenance and repairs (#18), and a requirement for disclosure to the City Council of miscellaneous revenue sources (such as interest earnings, rent income, etc.) that may be available in various obscure accounts (#20).  
Subsequent meeting: debt affordability issues (#9 and 25A) and definition of reserve funds, a discussion of the future of the Banking Fund (#11, 12 and 25B & C), funding for vehicle and computer purchases (#19), and policies and practices on short term and variable debt use (#10 and 11).
Subsequent meeting: policies on Ordinance Code waivers (#25B and C) including possible super-majority vote requirements, debt principal repayment deferral and scheduling (#10).
The group discussed the percentage of the stormwater utility fee that is allocated to operational uses (ditch maintenance, vehicles, personnel costs) versus capital project costs. Ms. Boyer said that the general public doesn’t feel that they are getting the benefit they expected from the fee in the form of new drainage facilities as it was sold at the time. A.J. Souto and Angela Moyer noted that if a cap is imposed on the percentage of stormwater fees used for operations, then either the General Fund will have to assume the responsibility for those functions or the service level will have to be reduced to available resources.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:25 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   5.1.15   Posted 2:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    5.1.15
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    5.1.15
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